MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 7 March 2016 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.03pm and 7.09pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
30/16
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Lynda Parker and Cllr John Williams.
31/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 14 (Action Tracking – Registration of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Hall asked if he was required to declare a Personal Interest in this matter in view of the fact that Cllr Hine and he had been nominated as trustee for Corner House land. Cllr Hughes referred to ‘Matters Arising’ (see item 33/16).
32/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 1 February 2016 and the draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 February 2016. Cllr Hughes agreed to bring forward the Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting first. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 February 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 2 abstentions. Cllr Hughes brought forward the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 1 February 2016. Cllr Hine reported two amendments. He confirmed that, at 18/16, the Angela Burns AM meeting at the Swan Lake Inn clashed with the Avenue Meeting in Tenby but was not held to discuss the Avenue Centre. Secondly, at 21/16 reference to Clayford Road should read Clay Park. Cllr Long proposed that, apart from these two amendments, the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 1 February 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.   
33/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 1 February 2016 and the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 February 2016. Cllr Terry Williams asked if MCC had received a response from Jane Gibson, PCNPA, to its letter sent to her in January 2016 about outstanding points raised by MCC about planning application NP/15/0526/FUL. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk confirmed that no response had been received. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this matter be included as an agenda item in April 2016. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Cllr Hall asked if there had been further correspondence from a local resident in respect of their Freedom of Information request (see 18/16). Clerk confirmed that there had been further exchanges in respect of the downloading of documents from the MCC website. These discussions had involved PCC’s IT team and guidance had been given to the local resident (on 19 February 2016) to aid downloading.

Clerk reported that he had spoken to the Monitoring Officer, PCC, about the need for Cllrs Hine and Hall to declare an interest in future items that discussed the registration of Corner House land, in view of the fact that they would be trustees of the land should adverse possession be granted. Clerk read out the Monitoring Officer’s response in full and, in summary, this advised that Cllrs Hine and Hall declare a Personal Interest in the matter (should registration be successful).

34/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence folder. Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Email (with photographs) from Lynda Parker about planning notices displayed/not displayed outside Manorbier Country Park in respect of NP/15/0677/FUL.

· Letter from Planning Inspectorate, Cardiff, about planning applications for Developments of National Significance. Clerk has registered MCC as a body that gets notified of such applications that are based in MCC’s area.
· Email from Arts Council of Wales about availability of Skrinkle Community Centre for events and highlighting a forthcoming show to be held at Manorbier VC School entitled ‘The Boy who Bit Picasso’. 

· PCC letter acknowledging MCC’s Precept for 2016/17 as being £18,600.

· PCC notification of a Road Closure on 13 April 2016 on The Ridgeway, Penally.

· Planning Aid Wales workshops in April 2016 on the Review of the PCNPA Local Development Plan.
· Letter from Welsh Government about new Statutory Guidance for the Well Being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. Clerk highlighted the role of Community Councils under the Act.

· One Voice Wales training available to councillors in March 2016.

· Letter from Public Services Ombudsman for Wales referring to new guidance published by him on the Principles of Good Administration and Good Records Management. Clerk had requested hard copies but had yet to arrive.
· Letter from Tower Mint about ordering commemorative medals for Councils and Schools on the occasion of HM The Queen’s 90th birthday. 
All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 6.45pm) and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.
35/16
  To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;

a) NP/16/0099/FUL – Rural Enterprise dwelling with additional accommodation for visiting clients at Norchard Farm, Manorbier. SA70 8LD. Members noted that the application included facilities for the disabled and this was welcomed. Cllr Hughes highlighted the comprehensive nature of the planning documents. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) NP/16/0097/FUL – Demolition of rear chimney stack at Tarr Farm, Manorbier. SA70 7SX. Members noted that PCNPA’s Building Conservation Officer had expressed no objections in principle to the demolition of the rear chimney stack. Cllr Hine proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
c) Other notices were read out by Cllr Hughes and noted by Full Council. 



36/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 January 2016 to 12 February 2016. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £14,239.38 and that transactions totalling £3,199.73 had cleared the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £24,824.83. Cllr Willcocks proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
37/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Cllr Kidney confirmed he had spoken with Darren Thomas, PCC, who had confirmed that a work ticket had been raised to relay the kerbs, resurface the footway and erect bollards in St James Place, Jameston. Members expressed concern over emergency vehicle access should bollards be erected. 
· Signage in Clay Park had been reviewed by PCC. Vehicles accessing the road from adjoining side roads were a problem.
· Work at Beavers Hill had been undertaken to help alleviate flooding. Cllr Hughes said this work would help but ditches could have been dug deeper.

· PCC had agreed to paint appropriate parking restriction lines on the road at the bus shelter (Tenby bound) in Jameston but would leave one car parking space at the end of the bus bay. 

· Cllr Hughes mentioned parking in the bus shelter opposite (Pembroke bound) and asked if PCC could look at similar road markings here to enable the bus to access the raised kerb. County Cllr Kidney agreed to look into the matter.
· The meeting held in Tenby in February 2016 to discuss the future of The Avenue Centre, Tenby had been well attended, including by local AMs. PCC’s Cabinet had now agreed to put-off any decision on the future of The Avenue Centre. This decision would be ratified by PCC the following week. 

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful update.
38/16
To receive an update on the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales (IRPW) Annual Report 2016/17. Clerk reported that the new Chair of the IRPW had produced his first Annual Report and this included changes to the remuneration of Community and Town Councils. Clerk read out the new permissive powers available to MCC and other Community Councils in authorising payments to Members for expenses and costs involved in carrying out their duties. These included reimbursement of mileage and of other costs incurred, including Civic Allowance, telephone and IT costs, travel and subsistence and care allowances. Clerk confirmed that all payments would need to be published by MCC on its website (and provided to the IPRW) no later than 30 September following the end of the year to which payments relate. Each payment would need to be approved by a formal decision by MCC. 
39/16
To consider the Monitoring Officer’s offer to hold training for Members on the Code of Conduct. Clerk read out the Monitoring Officer’s letter dated 17 February 2016 (to all Town and Community Councils) in which she has offered to deliver a short training course in relation to the Code of Conduct. Chair had suggested that such a session could be included at the start of a Full Council meeting. Members agreed to this suggestion and asked the Clerk to invite the Monitoring Officer to the 6 June 2016 meeting of Full Council but to start the training at 6.00pm. Members agreed that Members from Kilgetty-Begelly CC and St Florence CC be invited to the training (if confirmed). Clerk asked for Members to let him know if there were any specific areas of the Code of Conduct that they would like the Monitoring Officer to focus upon during the training. At this point, the Clerk updated Members on a Welsh Government letter that had been sent via One Voice Wales, about The Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) (Wales) (Amendment) Order 2016. Clerk highlighted changes to the recording of Members’ Interests. This now included a need to maintain a monthly register of Members’ Interests that were declared at each meeting. The Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC) had provided a sample register for guidance. Clerk said that MCC would need to adopt formally the Amendment Order by 26 July 2016. Members agreed to discuss at the April 2016 meeting.  
40/16
To consider an update on MCC participation in HM The Queen’s 90th Birthday Beacons event on 21 April 2016. Clerk reported that PCNPA’s Biodiversity Officer had now confirmed that they were not able to consent to the lighting of a bonfire on Skrinkle headland due to fire risks and damage to vegetation. PCNPA had suggested that the use of a gas beacon, which would minimise their concerns, would be supported. Clerk reported that the gas beacons were £299 plus VAT. Members were reluctant to pursue the gas beacon option and discussed other possible locations. Cllr Hall agreed to speak to some land owners to seek views on a possible site for a MCC supported bonfire (not part of the official programme) and agreed to report back at the April 2016 meeting.
41/16
To consider charitable donation requests from the following;

· Cruse Bereavement Care – Cllr Terry Williams proposed that a charitable donation of £50 be made to this local charity. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Tenovus Cancer Care – Members agreed to not make a donation on this occasion.
· Teenage Cancer Trust – Members noted that this request was in respect of support for the specialist teenage cancer trust unit at the University Hospital Wales in Cardiff. The unit was the only one of its kind in Wales and local children have had to make use of the specialist unit. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that a charitable donation of £50 be made to this charity. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Urdd National Eisteddfod 2016 in Flint – Members agreed to not make a donation on this occasion.
· Pembrokeshire Young Farmers’ Clubs – Councillors noted that the nearest club was based in Lamphey and undertook many local community projects. After a brief discussion, including on the amount of any donation, Cllr Hall proposed that a charitable donation of £50 be made to Pembrokeshire YFC. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.  
42/16
To consider taking forward the Casual Vacancy process for 3 vacancies in Manorbier Ward. Clerk confirmed that MCC had undertaken the first stage (request to hold an election) of the Casual Vacancy process for each of the three vacancies and therefore MCC could take forward the next stage to fill the vacancies by Co-option of a person eligible for Council membership. Members noted that one member of the public had already expressed an interest but Cllr Hughes said that the appropriate process would need to be followed. Cllr Willcocks asked about the Casual Vacancy process should any councillor resign meantime. Clerk confirmed that the process would allow for this situation should it arise and would not hold up this stage of the Casual Vacancy process. Members discussed the value of the work of MCC and hoped that MCC’s activities were valued by most of the local community. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Clerk take forward the Casual Vacancy process for the three existing vacancies for Manorbier Ward. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. 
43/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matter;
· Jameston Play Area – Cllr Hughes reported that he had heard about a petition being lodged locally asking for MCC to consider further the matter of allowing dogs in the play area and the provision of a dog toilet being installed. The document concerned was, apparantely, placed in the local shop but this had now gone. Members re-iterated that they had made their decision on this matter. Cllr Hine reported that the ground underneath the Rotoplay was now very muddy. In addition, the picnic bench could be staked down to avoid being moved. Members noted that the bench was well used during summer months for family picnics. Clerk confirmed that these matters had been discussed previously. Cllr Hughes asked about bark and/or rubber matting. County Cllr Kidney again agreed to seek advice from PCC. Cllr John Williams will also be asked for help on this matter at the next meeting. In respect of the Zip Wire, Cllr Hine confirmed that Cllr John Williams had now put the zip wires back up but Tawny Wood had yet to replace the supports. Clerk was asked to chase up Tawny Wood.
· Corner House land – Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.40pm) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in this item. Clerk confirmed he had provided Red Kite Law LLP with the names of Cllr Hall and Cllr Hine, as nominated MCC Trustees for Corner House land, if registration for adverse possession was successful. It was noted that Cllrs Hall and Hine did not need to register any interest at this stage, as confirmation on the registration of the land had not yet been received. Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at this point (8.42pm).
· PCC/Town and Community Councils’ Charter Consultation – Clerk reminded Members of the MCC response to the consultation and the subsequent summary document provided by PCC at the end of the consultation. One Voice Wales (OVW) had now confirmed that they had met with PALC to discuss taking forward this work. Clerk had copied MCC’s response to the PCC consultation to OVW. Cllr Hine asked if the Clerk could send him MCC’s response and he would raise our concerns at the next OVW Area Committee meeting.
44/16
To consider and approve the following invoices for payment;
· Ian Morris - £58.60 (postage, printer ink and stationery). Cllr Long proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Jameston Community Association - £1,600.00 (contribution toward annual insurance for Jameston Village Hall). Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that payment be approved but that payment be made during FY 2016/17. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

45/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes reported that three Public Services Ombudsman for Wales cases brought against MCC councillors had now been dropped by the Ombudsman’s office. The Ombudsman’s Office had confirmed that there was no case to answer in each instance. 

Cllr Hall reported that a local trader, Stewart Russell, had recently passed away. Members were sad to hear of this news. 


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 4 April 2016 at 7.00pm.  
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.52pm.
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